Troop 166 Lake Roosevelt Canoe Outing Bulletin
Summer 2010

This year’s long term canoe trip will be to Lake Roosevelt in Eastern Washington.  There are several requirements to complete in order to go on this outing.  You must have your 1st class rank, canoeing merit badge, BSA swim test.  However, there will be opportunities to meet these requirements, so any boy that wants to go, should be able to go.

I will close reservations for the canoe trip on Monday, March 15th, 2010.  If you want to go, you will need to have submitted a reservation form and paid the $100 deposit.  Anyone who has not completed the form and paid the deposit will be allowed on a case-by-case basis.  We will have a waiting list, so that if you must cancel there is a chance that there will be someone else standing by to take your spot.

The 65 mile route will take us through the rugged canyons of Lake Roosevelt.  Lake Roosevelt, WA is located on the Columbia River above Grand Coulee Dam, and a National Recreation Area surrounds the lake. The recreation area includes mainly the lake and its sandy beaches as it extends upland to the "1310 line", a boundary located roughly 20 feet above the lake's high water mark. Many prime spots are accessible only by boat.

The lake is set in a sunny location surrounded by extraordinary landscapes including a deep basalt canyon forming the northern rim of the Columbia plateau, rock outcrops, shrub-steppe, grassland and ponderosa pine terraces and mixed-forest mountains of the Kettle River Range. The geology of the area is unique, having been covered during ice age times by an even larger lake -- glacial lake Columbia -- and further swept by enormous, powerful floods that carved huge coulees and scablands across Eastern Washington.

Lake Roosevelt stretches about 150 miles from Grand Coulee Dam upstream to the Canadian border, making it among the largest lakes in Washington State with over over 630 miles of shoreline. The lake level may vary 60 to 80 feet throughout the year and tends to peak in early- to mid-July, meaning fewer beaches then. The lake drops to its lowest level in May to make room for spring snowmelt from faraway mountains that drain to the Columbia River. 

The recreation area provides excellent wildlife viewing, fishing, bird-watching, photography, stargazing, and pondering. The area also is a fine place for water sports like boating, waterskiing, sailing, windsurfing, swimming and sunbathing.
Trip Dates – August 15, 2010 to August 22nd, 2010
ITINERARY

The boys have selected to travel north from Kettle Falls up to the North Gorge Campground, where they will spend two nights, before returning to Kettle Falls. As I make the reservations at the other campgrounds, I will get the itinerary up to date.

We will travel east by car with canoe trailers to Kettle Falls on Sunday, August 15th, leaving early in the am from the church.  They will return to the church parking lot on Sunday August 22nd.

Required Qualifications and Certifications

Adult Leadership:  Trip Leadership adults will need to be experienced canoeists and outdoorsmen.  They will need to have participated in our cross-the-lake outing if they have not been on Troop 166 Canoe outings in the past.  All the adult leaders will need to have passed BOTH the on-line Safety Afloat and the Sake Swim Defense to qualify as leadership for the trip.  This last requirement is not hard.  Just go to http://www.scouting.org/pubs/aquatics/index2.html and take the self paced tests.  When you have completed the tests, print the completion certificate and e-mail the trip sponsor woodfordfamily1@yahoo.com the certification numbers you received.

Other Adults:  Other adults will also need to be experienced canoeists and outdoorsmen. They will need to have participated in our cross the lake outing, if they have not been on Troop 166 Canoe outings in the past.  It is recommended, but not required, that non-leadership adults also take and pass the on-line Safety Afloat and Safe Swim Defense courses. 

Boy Leadership:  Scout Leadership will need to be experienced canoeists and outdoorsmen and have participated on previous Troop 166 50 mile canoe outings.  They will need be at least 1st Class and have passed Canoeing Merit badge.  They will need to have participated in out cross-the-lake outing.  All the boy leaders will need to have passed BOTH Safety Afloat and the Safe Swim Defense to qualify as leadership for the trip.  This last requirement is not hard.  Just go to http://www.scouting.org/pubs/aquatics/index2.html and take the self paced tests.  When you have completed the tests, print the completion certificate and e-mail the trip sponsor woodfordfamily1@yahoo.com the certification numbers you received.

Other Boys:  Scouts will need to be at least 1st Class and have passed Canoeing Merit badge.  Parents should not worry about losing a deposit because of a failure of a boy to meet the rank and skill requirements.  The program for the coming 7 months is designed to provide any boy/family with the desire to go, multiple opportunities to gain the necessary skills.

Patrols will identify the advancement needs of boys in their patrols who express an interest in going so that they can earn their 1st Class rand by Camp Parsons if possible.

Canoeing skills are also important, and boys with the Merit Badge wll have the opportunity to participate in our cross the lake and Camp Pigott outings, Green Lake and Mr. Montgomery’s Merit badge sessions, and finish things off at Camp Parsons.

They will also need to have passed the BSA Swimmer Test.  It is recommended, but not required, that they have passed both the Safety Afloat and Safe Swim Defense. This last requirement is not hard.  Just go to http://www.scouting.org/pubs/aquatics/index2.html and take the self paced tests.  When you have completed the tests, print the completion certificate and e-mail the trip sponsor woodfordfamily1@yahoo.com the certification numbers you received.

Meals

During the end of July, the boy leadership will assemble a menu, buy and pack all but the perishable goods.  We will have menus for each day and meal, list of ingredients, cooking instructions and notes on equipment required.   Food will be bagged by day and meal and assigned to people to carry. We will use dry bags and 5 gallon buckets to carry the food.

Deadlines:

Sign-up by March 15th and the deposit of $100.00 is due at that time.  Once we get an idea of campground costs, travel, the number of boys/adults going, we will get out a payment schedule.

